TOWN COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES August 20th, 2025

Council Members Present:

Michael Perkins, Chairman Dave Groder
Dana Wrigley, Vice Chairman Robert Nutting

Kelly Roderick

Others Present:

Kelly Pinney-Michaud, Town Manager
Chief Rick Stubbert, OPD
Adam Clement, OFD
Matt Hunt-A2Z Computers

Kathleen Paradis, Town Clerk
SGT. Adam Sirois OPD
Jon Cox
Ray Gruber

The meeting was called to order at 6:00pm by Council Chairman Michael Perkins and led those present in the reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance.

- 1. Roll Call: Roll call was taken, all five council members present.
- 2. To consider approving the minutes of July 30, 2025, meeting and July 30, 2025, Public Hearing, and sign the warrant. A motion was made by Chair Michael Perkins and seconded by David Groder and voted 5-0 to accept the minutes of the council meeting for July 30, 2025. It was moved by Dana Wrigley and seconded by David Groder and voted 5-0 to accept the minutes of the public hearing and be attested by Town Clerk Kathleen Paradis and to sign the warrant.

NEW BUSINESS:

- 1. Appoint New Health Officer: The Town Manger informed the council that Tony Thibodeau has stepped down from being the town's health officer. She went on to say that Nate Smart our Code Enforcement Officer will get his certification and will be sworn in as the new Health Officer. It was moved by Dana Wrigley seconded by David Groder and voted 5-0 to make Mr. Smart our new Health Officer.
- 2. VOYA HRA Flex Spending/HRA Benefits Administrator: Town Manager Kelly Pinney-Michaud the council that VOYA purchased Benefit Strategies and since becoming so big, they have decided not to service companies under 200 employees. The town currently offers employees an HRA and Flex spending and dependent care programs. It

was moved by all to have the Town Manager proceed in looking for a new company to administer our program.

- 3. Carry Over: Town Manager informed the council that the town audit is September 17. We ended the year in good shape with a revenue overage of \$524,741.00. We also had Unexpended Expenses of 190,832.00 for a total of \$715, 573.00. We would like to carry over \$14,900 from elections, \$22,114 from employee separation costs, \$6,699 from police equipment, and from public works \$10,000 from gas and lube, \$22,573 from salt/sand, and \$6,117 from equipment maintenance for a total of \$82,403. Motion was made by Dana Wrigley seconded by Kelly Roderick and voted 5-0 to carry over funds. budgeted accounts transfer station \$50,562, \$30,000 was tipping fees and \$20,000 for trucking fees. Also, general assistance was over \$3600, and the museum \$121.00 for an estimated total of \$474,877. We must also put 25% or \$158,292.50 into our Capital Reserve Account which could help offset our budget next year. Our fund balance would have approximately \$474,877.50 added to it. Dana Wrigley asked on the transfer station overage. Town Manager explained we are hauling more trash which has increased our trucking & tipping expenses. Dana Wrigley made a motion to put the 25% in capital reserve and 75% in fund balance. It was seconded by Dave Groder and voted 5-0.
- 4. Website Domain: The Town Manager explained that our current domain host cannot host a .gov account. We also must be ADA compliant by May of 2026. We received 2 quotes for other hosts. The first one was for A2Z Computers for \$3400 which would include a complete re-do and include Civic Plus Notification system. The annual fee would be \$400. The second quote came from Civic Plus for 4,400. With an annual fee \$4882.10. Dana Wrigley suggested that we go with A2Z Computers a local company. It was seconded by Davide Groder and voted 5-0.
- Safety Policy: The Town Manager and Police Chief Rick Stubbert have been working on Safety Policy for Public Meetings. It was presented to the council members for their review. Police Chief Rick Stubbert stated that this is pretty straight forward policy. It was recommended that something be added about having a time limit for individuals who would like to speak on agenda items. We will follow Roberts Rules of Order. The Town Manager will possibly conduct some training on the policy. She will make some adjustments and bring back to the council.
- 6. Civic Ready Mass Notification System: The council was updated on the mass notification system the town has been using. Currently there are 165 people that have signed up. We are working on ways to let the residents know of this program. We will possibly do a post card with a QR Code, print flyers, and incorporate on new website. It was suggested that we could possibly get a price from the post office for the cost of mailing the postcards.

Managers Report: Nate Smart Coded Enforcement Officer had issued a voluntary compliance notice for the property on the corner and that has since expired. He has now issued a Notice of Violation and we may have to get lawyers involved.

We have received a dividend in the amount of \$4,627 from MMA Works Compensation Fund as our loss is less than \$50% This money will go into the Safety Equipment fund as it did last year.

Nomination papers are now out. They were available on 8/6/25 and must be returned by 9/15/25. Papers taken to date: 1 for RSU 18, 4 for Council and 3 for Budget Advisory. Ray Gruber asked for information in regards to the nomination papers. The Town Manager explained he must see Kathy for the papers and must have 25 signatures of registered Oakland voters to get on the ballot.

Other Business: David Groder stated that Libby Hill looks great and thanked whoever was responsible for the paving. Town Manager explained that we are doing the sidewalks on Fairfield Street and were deciding on paving or concrete. The sidewalks from the corner of Fairfield Street to Korner Store will be done. Kelly Roderick asked if they would be done before the start of school? The Town Manager stated that it would depend on the paving company. The risers on Oak Street have been fixed.

Ray Gruber wanted to thank the council for being able to attend a conference for the Board of Appeals. It was very informative.

Adjournment: It was moved by Kelly Roderick and seconded by David Groder and voted 5-0 to adjourn meeting at 6:28pm.